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INTERNATIONAL 
 

 The Organisation of Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) failed to agree on who 

should succeed its current secretary-general Mr. Badri. Growing rivalry within OPEC 
raises the probability of “cheating” by member countries with the self-imposed oil 
production ceiling likely to be exceeded. At the same time the contribution of non-
OPEC oil production is growing rapidly with the US, Canada and Mexico combined 
already producing more oil than the combined output of OPEC’s 3 largest producers, 
Saudi Arabia, Iraq and Iran. Only 2 of the world’s 7 largest producers are OPEC 

members. The change in balance in global oil production lowers the risk of potential 
Middle-East price shocks. At the same time the diminishing power of OPEC’s price-
fixing cartel suggests oil prices will continue to remain relatively subdued. Low oil 
prices support a benign global inflation outlook and the continuation of central bank 
quantitative easing programmes.  

 US producer price inflation (PPI) fell in November by -0.8% month-on-month, the 
steepest drop since May and follows a negative reading of -0.2% in October. The 

decline is attributed to a -10.1% month-on-month decline in gasoline prices, helping 
the year-on-year PPI reading reduce to +1.5%. Core PPI, excluding food and gasoline 
prices, also remained subdued rising just 0.1% on the month and 2.2% on the year, 
well within the Fed’s target range. Low inflation gives consumers greater spending 
power while affording the Fed greater leeway in its monetary policy and current 
quantitative easing programme.  

 The Federal Reserve’s existing purchases of $45 billion a month in mortgage-backed 

securities will be boosted by an additional $40 billion a month in purchases of long-
dated Treasury purchases. The programme will continue indefinitely for as long as 
unemployment remains above 6.5% and as long as the projected inflation rate 
remains below 2.5%. This is the 1st time the Fed has adopted economic thresholds to 
dictate its monetary policy, a further innovation from Fed Chairman Ben Bernanke. 
Rather than committing policy to time horizons, the new framework is based on 

specific unemployment and inflation levels. One can however infer the time horizon 
from the Fed’s forecast for unemployment to reach 6.5% in mid-2015. Inflation is 

expected to remain below the 2.5% target during the full period. The policy decision 
represents a significant boost to the Fed’s quantitative easing programme (QE3), 
increasing the monetary base by an aggregate $85 billion a month, and providing a 
solid support for financial asset prices over coming months.  

 The US economy added 146,000 jobs in November well above the 85,000 consensus 

forecast while the unemployment rate fell from 7.9% to 7.7% the lowest since 
December 2008. At the same time however the payroll increases in September and 
October were revised lower by a total 49,000 due to a large downward revision to 
public sector employment. On balance the data is positive, signaling a steady increase 
in monthly payrolls since the middle of the year. Provided politicians are able to 
compromise on fiscal policy and avoid the “fiscal cliff” of punitive tax increases and 
spending cuts, employment growth should gain further momentum in early 2013. 

Companies which have postponed employment plans due to “fiscal cliff” concerns are 
likely to go on a hiring spree in the next few months if policy uncertainty is removed. 
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 The balance sheet of US households is improving rapidly helped by a recovery in 
housing and equity markets, rising incomes and increased savings rates. The 
household debt to disposable income ratio has declined steadily from a peak of 134% 
in mid-2007 to 113% in the 3rd quarter the lowest in 9 years. While incomes have 
been rising household debt fell in the 3rd quarter at an annualized rate of $65.4 billion. 
Rising asset prices have pushed up net household wealth to 543% of disposable 

income the highest in 4 years, and the household debt to net wealth has reduced to 

20.7% the lowest in 5 years. The recovery of household balance sheets is key to 
sustainable economic growth with household consumption contributing around 80% of 
GDP. 

 China’s new bank lending increased only slightly from 505 billion yuan in October to 
523 billion in November, well below the 550 billion consensus forecast and the year 
ago figure of 562.2 billion. Subdued loan growth is in spite of interest rate cuts in June 

and July and 3 reductions between November 2011 and May in the bank reserve 
requirement ratio. A closer look at the credit extension data shows that net borrowing 
by households was strong at the expense of far weaker than expected corporate 
borrowing. Net medium- and long-term corporate borrowing registered -3.1 billion in 
November, the 1st negative reading since the data series began. The data mirrors the 
government’s aim of balancing economic growth away from investment towards 
domestic consumption, and suggests expectations for resurgence in infrastructure 

spending and demand for raw materials may be disappointed. On the other hand, the 
outlook for increased consumer demand remains positive.  

 China’s economic data were slightly disappointing. Exports increased in November by 
just 2.9% on the year down from 11.6% in October and well below the 9.0% 
consensus forecast. Fixed investment grew 20.7% on the year, impressive but also 
short of expectations. However, there were some bright spots with growth in industrial 
output increasing from a year-on-year rate of 9.6% to 10.1%, slightly above the 9.8% 

consensus forecast. Retail spending also remained buoyant, increasing 13.6% on the 
year up from 13.5% in October. Meanwhile consumer price inflation, although 
accelerating slightly from a year-on-year rate of 1.7% to 2.0%, remains well anchored 
below the central bank’s 4.0% target suggesting scope for additional monetary easing.  

 The Bank of Japan’s quarterly tankan survey business sentiment index fell from a 3rd 
straight quarter from -3 in the 3rd quarter to -12 in the 4th quarter worse than the -10 

consensus forecast. However, the gauge for capital investment plans improved from 
+5.8 in the 3rd quarter to +7.1 in the 4th quarter, attributed to the recent depreciation 

of the yen and expectations for more aggressive monetary easing following this 
month’s general election and the Liberal Democrat Party’s likely return to power. The 
Bank of Japan is expected to launch additional monetary easing measures at its 
upcoming policy-setting meeting next week.  

 The Eurozone’s economic downturn may be more severe than expected, with the 

region’s industrial production contracting in October by -1.4% on the month, worse 
than the consensus forecast for no change. The year-on-year decline measured -3.6% 
the worst reading since December 2009. Surprisingly Germany, the region’s largest 
economy, suffered a bigger -3.8% year-on-year decline in production than both Spain 
and Greece. The data is consistent with a deepening in the recession in the 4th quarter 
but according to some economists may mark the low point in the economic cycle. 
Some forward-looking indicators suggest a recovery in the 2nd quarter of 2013.  

 The Eurozone composite purchasing managers’ index (PMI), measuring conditions in 
both manufacturing and services sectors increased for a 2nd straight month rising from 

46.5 in November to 47.3 in December above the 46.9 consensus forecast. Although 
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below the key 50 level, signaling continued economic contraction, the data suggests 
the Eurozone recession may have passed its low point with the average PMI reading 
for the 4th quarter above the 3rd quarter average.  

 Germany’s ZEW Economic Sentiment Index increased sharply from -15.7 in November 
to +6.9 in December, far higher than the -12.0 consensus forecast and more than 
reversing the downturn of the previous 2 months. A return to positive territory 

suggests economic conditions will improve over the next 6 months. The reading 

expresses confidence that Germany will manage to avoid recession, contradicting the 
Bundesbank’s earlier warnings. The Eurozone Economic Expectations Index also 
improved sharply, from -3.8 in September, -1.4 in October, -2.6 in November, to +7.6 
in December. The improvement is attributed to Germany’s recent softening in attitude 
towards Greek debt forgiveness, greatly reducing the risk of Greece exiting the 
Eurozone.  

 The UK Confederation of British Industry (CBI) monthly survey showed a sharp 
improvement in manufacturers’ order books with the balance of firms reporting order 
books below normal reducing from -21 in November to -12 in December, well above 
the -17 consensus forecast. According to CBI’s Head of Economic Analysis Anna Leach 
“December’s survey reports a welcome improvement in manufacturers’ order books 
and their expectations for output.” The expected output balance improved from -9 to 
zero. 

 The Bank of Thailand raised its GDP growth forecasts for 2012 from a previous 5.7% 
to 5.8% and for 2013 from 4.6% to 4.7%. The upward revision comes in spite of weak 
export markets, attributed instead to stronger than anticipated domestic consumption 
according to central bank governor Prasam Trairatvorakul. Strong growth is also due 
to the boost from reconstruction following last year’s devastating floods. The Thai SET 
equity index is among the best performers worldwide, rising by 35% in the year to 
date.  

 
 
SA ECONOMY 
 

 Producer price inflation (PPI) remained unchanged in November at 5.2% year-on-year 
slightly below the 5.4% consensus forecast. The main contributors were mining and 

quarrying which added 0.9 percentage points, food which added 0.7 points, and 
products of petroleum and coal which added 0.6 points. PPI increased just 0.3% 

month-on-month suggesting a benign inflationary outlook, although this could change 
if the rand continues to depreciate in 2013 leading to imported inflationary pressure.  

 Consumer price inflation (CPI) remained unchanged in November at 5.6% year-on-
year in line with consensus forecast. The main contributors were housing and utilities 
which added 1.4 percentage points and food and non-alcoholic beverages which added 

1.1 points. CPI increased just 0.2% month-on-month suggesting inflation remains well 
anchored within the Reserve Bank’s 3-6% target range. The outlook for the rand 
however poses a key risk to the inflation rate, with further depreciation in the currency 
likely to import inflationary pressure. Given the upside risk to CPI the Reserve Bank 
will probably refrain from further monetary easing.  

 Manufacturing production increased in October by 2.5% year-on-year following a 
decline of -1.7% in September. On a month-on-month basis production increased 

1.2% but not enough to reverse the -2.8% contraction in September. Weakness in 
domestic production industries would normally prompt a reduction in interest rates but 
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the Reserve Bank is unfortunately constrained by the unsustainably high current 
account deficit and rising inflationary risks.  

 Mining production continued to decline in October by -7.7% on the year following a 
decline of -7.2% in September, as mining strikes spread from platinum to other 
mining sectors. Production for the 3 months to end October declined by -10.2% on a 
3-month-on-3-month basis. Adverse operating conditions are likely to continue 

impacting mining production in the months ahead.  

 Growth in retail sales slowed sharply from 4.7% year-on-year in September to 1.0% 
in October, the weakest growth since February 2010 and well below the 4.0% 
consensus forecast. Significant slowdowns were recorded by general dealers, in 
textiles and clothing, and food and beverages. The outlook remains subdued due to 
increased demands on disposable income from higher administered costs such as 
municipal rates and electricity. The FNB/ BER Consumer Confidence Index measuring 

consumer attitudes and expectations fell in the 4th quarter to the lowest in 3 ½ years.  
 Employment in the formal non-agricultural sector grew in the 3rd quarter by 1% year-

on-year or 82,000 jobs, down from 1.6% growth in the 2nd quarter. The public sector 
added 50,000 jobs in the quarter followed by the wholesale and retail sector with 
21,000. Average wage growth grew by 8% year-on-year or 2.9% in real terms, down 
sharply from 12% and 6% the previous quarter, likely to prompt a slowdown in 
domestic consumption.  

 The equity market attracted a net foreign inflow of R2 billion in the past week reducing 
the net outflow for the year to date to R6.7 billion. The bond market also attracted a 
net inflow of R2 billion in the past week, raising its net inflow for the year to date to 
R85.4 billion, a sizeable increase from R37.5 billion for the whole of 2011. The large 
bond inflows are attributed to SA’s inclusion earlier this year in the Citigroup Global 
Bond Index. However, credit rating agencies have SA on “negative watch” for a 
potential downgrade which could reverse part of the inflows.  

 
 
KEY MARKET INDICATORS 
 
   YEAR TO DATE %  
 

JSE All Share  +20.92 
JSE Fini 15  +28.75 

JSE Indi 25  +38.29 
JSE Resi 20  - 1.00 
R/USD   - 6.75 
S&P 500  +12.87 
Nikkei   +15.23 

Hang Seng  +21.76 
FTSE 100  +6.41 
DAX   +28.54 
CAC 40   +15.30 
MSCI World  +13.77 
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TECHNICAL ANALYSIS 
 

 The US dollar failed to break the key $1.22 level versus the euro returning to the 
$1.30 level. The longer-term trend remains dollar weakness.  

 The rand has fallen through successive support levels at R/$ 8.20 and R/$8.60 and 
seems set to weaken further, targeting the R/$ 9.0 level during 2013. It needs to 

return below the key R/$8.00 level to restore medium-term stability. Being the most 

liquid emerging market currency, the rand is a good barometer for global risk appetite.  
 The JP Morgan global bond yield is forming a descending “falling wedge” pattern which 

often signals a trend-reversal. A likely catalyst for the trend reversal is the renewal of 
central bank quantitative easing (QE). The 2 previous US QE programmes both 
triggered a sell-off in bonds as investors switched to so-called riskier assets.   

 The shorter dated R157 SA Gilt has broken lower from its medium-term trading range 

of between 5.5-6.0% to a new trading range of 5.25-5.75%. 
 US and global equity markets have bounced off downside targets and broken above 

key moving averages in the past month suggesting further potential gains in the near-
term. 

 The Nikkei exhibits the most bullish pattern from a technical viewpoint with the recent 
descending “flag pattern” signaling a likely continuation of the recent upward move to 
a potential target of 15,000.  

 The Coppock Curve is a long-term momentum indicator with an excellent track record 
in identifying major market bottoms. It shows that the March 2009 low was a long-
term low unlikely to be broken. 

 The Brent crude oil price is clinging onto the key $108 support level, preserving its 
long-term bull trend.  

 Copper is regarded a reliable lead indicator for industrial commodity prices and 
barometer of global economic growth. It is struggling to remain above the key 

medium-term uptrend which if broken could signal a strong directional change and 
significant additional downside.   

 The Economist’s world food index is testing key resistance which if broken would 
indicate a continuation of the strong long-term upward trend. The world food index 
has tripled since its base in 1999-2001 and continues to threaten rising global food 
price inflation.   

 Gold needs to regain the key $1750 before scaling the next medium-term target of 
$2000. The risk of a dramatic sell-off is rising following 11 straight years of price 

gains. 
 The All Share index has increased to a new record high but is forming a “rising 

wedge”, a pattern often associated with a change in trend. The index needs to remain 
above its June and July lows of around 32,900 in order to keep the bull trend intact. 
Financials are likely to continue outperforming Industrials which in turn are expected 

to outperform Resources. Small cap stocks still offer good value relative to the All 
Share and likely to continue their outperformance in 2012. In 2011 the Alt-X index of 
small cap stocks increased 42.6% compared with a 0.4% loss for the JSE All Share 
index. 

 
 
BOTTOM LINE 

 
 Despite all the uncertainty surrounding government policy in the lead-up to the ANC 

Mangaung elective conference, wildcat strikes and industrial unrest, the JSE All Share 
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Index continues rising to successive record highs. The index is up over 20% for the 
year to date. A contributory factor is the reflationary effect of the rand’s depreciation 
and the boost to earnings growth of rand hedge stocks.  

 Another reason for the strong performance is that SA companies are highly profitable. 
The median inflation-adjusted cash flow return on operating assets (CFROI) is 10%. 
This is not just impressive, it is the highest median rate in the world.  


